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SPECIAL MEETING
Thompson Public Library/Community Center — Room 2

Wednesday, January 25, 2017
6:30 PM

The Potential Future of 929 Riverside Drive (aka The River Mill)
Revitalization? Demolition?

MINUTES
PRESENT: J. Blanchette, Chairperson
N. O'Leary
J. Hall
R. Faucher

B. Davis (arrived at 7PM)
ABSENT: S. Lewis

ALSO PRESENT: S. Donochoe, Property Owner Liaison, K. Beausoleil, First
Selectman, W. Bugden, CME Associates, M. Lewis, CT DEEP,
Brad Schide, CTHP, M. A. Chinatti, Director of Planning &
Development, Senator M. Flexer, Representative D. Rovero,
Members of the Public (sign in sheet attached)

1. CALL TO ORDER
J. Blanchette called the meeting to order at 6:35PM.
2. PUBLIC INFORMATIONAL MEETING:

a. J. Blanchette, Chairman, MSRAC: Introduction/Statement of Meeting
Purpose — J. Blanchette welcomed all to the meeting and explained the
Committee’s assigned Charge. She stated the Board of Selectmen and
this Committee adopted resolutions opposing demolition of 929 Riverside
Drive for the purpose of salvage, and that the Committee is looking for
more community support. She then outlined the agenda and the format
for the meeting.
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b. J. lamartino, Historical Society: Summary of History 1872 — 1980 — Mr.
lamartino presented a powerpoint history (attached to these minutes) of
the mill and elaborated and provided detail of that powerpoint.

c. S. Donohoe, Property Owner Liaison: Summary of History 1980 — Present
and Demolition/Development Possibilities — S. Donohoe provided an
ownership history from 1980 — present and gave an outline of former
tenants. He stated new windows had been installed on the upper floors
(3" and 4™) and the roof had been redone, noting that new windows could
not be put in the lower floors because they were then occupied by
Sanitary Dash. He stated there are currently 13 businesses that lease
space at the mill. He noted that there were, in the past, big tenants, and
that those tenants moved on for various reasons, including but not limited
to the need for more loading docks and tenants moving into their own
buildings. He noted that the building is 750,000 sq. ft. in size and that
there are things that need to be addressed on a daily basis. He discussed
the 2010 WINN development that did not come to fruition. He stated that
he’s brought many interested parties through the building, all with different
ideas, but that none of those ideas have moved forward.

d. K. Beausoleil, First Selectman — Recent Town Efforts to Encourage
Redevelopment

K. Beausoleil stated the need for interest of the Townspeople, and he
discussed the brownfield grant work done at the Belding site. He then
discussed the brownfield grant for the subject property, and cited some of
the work being done as part of that grant. He stated he was on the Board
of Selectmen in 2010 when the housing proposal came up, and there was
a lot of resistance for a lot of reasons. He noted the process dragged on,
there was limited support and the economy took a downturn during that
time. He stated we are now coming out of that downturn, and that if the
mill is going to go anywhere we have opportunities; he stated that the
support of the Town is critical to getting some of the funding that's
available. He stated that, with support and the brownfield study, there is a
great opportunity to find out what can be done with the mill. He stated the
next step is to get input from the public, get ideas, get support, hear where
the public envisions the mill going. He noted that the Board of
Selectmen/Board of Finance provided some funding for economic
development, and he talked about the branding study.
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e. W. Bugden, CME Engineers — Ongoing Brownfield Work

W. Bugden explained the grant, its purpose, and talked about the
objective of the grant work. He discussed the work GZA Environmental
has done at the Sanitary Dash portion of the site over the past 19 years.
He stated the preliminary information discovered from the brownfield work
isn’t “scary”, noting that the site is not clean, but the types of things found
are no different than what would be expected.

f. Public Comments/Questions

S. Moskowicz noted the residents didn't support the venture a number of
years ago, their support is again being solicited, and asked what that
support would entail.

K. Beausoleil talked about the issues during the 2010 WINN development
proposal. He noted that representatives from CT DEEP and CTHP are in
attendance and can elaborate on the funding availabilities.

H. O’'Rourke stated her grandparents worked in the mill, and that it is
important to her to at least have a say about something. She stated her
concern, and hope, that the Town learned what not to do if a similar
proposal comes up again. She stated her opinion that the more people
the Town can get on board, the better.

K. Beausoleil stated that the newspapers are involved, and the Town is
trying to get as much information out as it can. He stated the 2010
proposal had to do with financing/historic tax credits/moving liens around,
and that it is his belief that we are past that now.

D. Faucher asked how restrictive the Town can be due to the grants for
the property.

M. A. Chinatti stated there are no restrictions re the brownfield, or previous
grants, and that restrictions, if any, would be dependent on the type of
grant being applied for. She also explained that whatever is proposed for
the property must comply with the zoning regulations for the
Neighborhood Commercial zone it is located in.

C. Obert stated his concern about the history S. Donohoe provided, and
asked when the windows and roof were put in. S. Donohoe responded
they do new windows all the time, and roofing work is done as needed.
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D. Morin asked if it was the P&Z process that bogs projects down. M. A.
Chinatti then explained the P&Z process, and the developers are
encouraged to meet with Staff prior to formally submitting applications,
with the goal of getting applications as ready as possible for action before
the Commission sees them.

K. Beausoleil stated a lot of the time is because of the time it takes to go
through the grant/tax credits/other programs process.

C. Hoffman asked if the grants were state or federal grants, to which M. A.
Chinatti responded the 1998 Small Cities loan was from a CT DECD
grant, and the current brownfield grant is also through CT DECD.

W. Bugden discussed the financing avenues developers would go after
(tax credits, brownfield clean up funds, etc.), and that grants applied for
would depend on the type of development being proposed.

B. Schide, CTHP, talked about that the roll of the Connecticut Trust is, and
that the Trust wants to help. He stated what is needed is a developer, and
that all kinds of financing is available. He stated WINN is still out there
doing a lot of development, and he is not sure if they are interested in the
mill. He said that State historic credits could bring $4.5M just being on the
Federal Register. He continued, stating there is also $5M - $6M from
State tax credits that could be requested. He then asked those in
attendance what they would like to see there, and responses included:
housing, commercial, senior housing, artist colonies/work-live, restaurant,
park. He asked who wanted to see it stay, and all indicated they did; he
then asked who wanted to see it be demolished, and there was no
response.

M. Desrosier asked what one needs to do to get a developer here, and M.
A. Chinatti talked about the developers the Town has been talking to
already, and she noted that the developer-seeking process would have
come at the completion of the grant work, but that it was moved up due to
the discussions re demolition.

S. Wheeler stated her concern re so little municipal sewerage, to which K.
Beausoleil responded that there is more than enough capacity to handle
additional sewerage from mill development.
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D. Morin stated that the WPCA is only at 25% capacity now, and it's very
inefficient. He continued, stating the more users to get hooked up, the
more efficient it would be.

D. Very stated the Town has such supportive people at this meeting who
never come to public hearings. She stated she can’t believe how many
people are in attendance, and that there is great opportunity in
redevelopment of the mill, noting that success breeds success.

E. McQue asked how much time/life expectancy is left in the mill before
the owner walks away from it.

S. Donohoe stated the owner owes a substantial amount in taxes. He
continued, stating they are reviewing all opportunities. He stated there’s
someone “kicking the tires” now and, after sitting at this meeting, if that
falls through they will be on to the next one ASAP. He stated the owner
isn’t in a position to walk away.

E. McQue asked if there has been a “wish list” put together, including a
plan in addition to what the owner wants to do. He stated the Town hasn’t
had, in his experience, good luck in getting economic development in
town. He asked if something like a “wish list” has been presented to the
Town. S. Donohoe responded that he hasn't sat down and made a list but
that it's a great idea and will now do that. He stated what the Town has
done is the Mill Reuse Committee that’s going in the right direction. He
stated possibly it's more in the forefront now because someone talked
about demo it's pushed everybody along at different levels. He stated
there is now momentum and it should be kept going, and making a list is a
great idea.

In response to a question by C. Hoffman re what parts of the building
would be demolished, S. Donohoe stated what's in use now won't be
taken down. He stated the vacant portions of the building would be
demolished first, and that he does know that buildings 4, 5 and 6 have
tenants and are pretty full and occupied. He continued, stating building 2
has 70’ long beams and there are several other beams throughout each
floor that are that long, noting they are 14” x 14” beams, mostly wooden.
C. Hoffman responded, saying that area has the most potential to be
attractive.
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C. Langlois stated the owner’s representative wants it demoed, but the
owner is dealing with a company now that's got demo and rehab
possibility, and that the rehab part of the company is working on a study
now. She stated the property may be sold with no indication of which way
“they” are going, and if it's not sold then discussions will be held with
developers who want to save it. She stated if this group doesn’t buy it (the
company with the current contract), then the owner should be entertaining
other possibilities with other developers.

M. Flexer stated that this dialogue is really impressive, and the Town has
a real opportunity here fo talk about housing. She then discussed
affordable housing, and brownfield programs. She stated there are a lot of
programs available to accomplish redevelopment. She noted that the tax
credits are disbursed very quickly, and questioned whether the Town can
be ready to have an application in for July 1. B. Schide responded, noting
that tax credits now are being weighed on public support, which is critical
to a successful application.

S. Bodreau pointed out that the mill, a signature building to the Town, is
the most desirable for demolition, which is a shame.

B. Schide then asked if people wanted the mill demolished, to which
everyone answered they do not. He then talked about the mill being on
the National Register and it won't be allowed to be demolished.

D. Morin stated he lives a few houses from the Belding site, which is a pile
of rubble. He stated he’ll do whatever it takes to stop that for the River
Mill.

M. Lewis, CT DEEP, talked about the work DEEP has done with GZA and
the clean up work that's been done to date. He also talked about all
DEEP and DECD can do, and programs they have available to help with
development.

D. Rovero stated that if a project comes up that people are in favor of,
people should not stay home, but they should go to the meeting(s) and
show their support.

B. Davis stated that the Mill Committee could use help, and urged people
to come to the meetings. He stated there are a few people who are on the
Committee who don’t attend on a regular basis.
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J. Blanchette stated, to “piggy-back” on what B. Davis said, the Economic
Development Commission is also active in the town.

K. Beausoleil stated the Economic Development Commission has a
Branding Committee that meets at the library, with the next meeting
scheduled for February 7. He stated more public participation is
important.

W. Holder stated the old mill beams are solid chestnut, the old mills were
built by immigrants, noting the solid architecture. He said that the old mills
need to be saved for future generations, and that they can't be built today.
He stated the buildings, the landmarks, have been up for 100 — 200 years,
and that they will no longer exist, and no longer be able to be appreciated,
if they continue to be torn down.

R. Waldron gave an example of what can be done with an old mill, citing
Thompson Common. She stated the time is now right for the River Mill.

C. Sloate stated she'd been inside the River Mill, and that it would be a
wonderful place to move to because it's absolutely beautiful on the inside
as well as the outside.

K. Beausoleil thanked everyone for coming. He stated things will keep
moving forward, and that he will keep people apprised of what's going on.
He stated the more the word gets out that Thompson is interested in
economic development and revitalization, the better.

3. ADJOURNMENT
(M/S/C Hall/Davis) to adjourn at 8:24PM. Carried unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,
Mary Ann Chinatti
Director of Planning & Development
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